
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE 

ILLINOIS STATE TOLL HIGHWAY AUTHORITY 

November 18, 2010 

 

The Illinois State Toll Highway Authority met in regular session on 

Thursday, November 18, 2010 at approximately 10:00 a.m. in the Board 

Room of The Illinois State Toll Highway Authority‟s Administration 

Building in Downers Grove, Illinois.  

 

The Meeting was held pursuant to By-Laws of the Authority upon call 

and notice of the Meeting executed by Chair Paula Wolff and posted in 

accordance with the requirements of the Open Meetings Act. 
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Chair Wolff stated that this is the regularly scheduled meeting of the 

Board of The Illinois State Toll Highway Authority and asked the Board 

Secretary to call the roll. Those Directors present and absent were as 

follows: 

 

 

Present:        Absent: 

 

Chair Paula Wolff      Governor Pat Quinn 

Director Jim Banks      Secretary Gary Hannig 

Director Tom Canham 

Director Bill Morris 

Director George Pradel 

Director Jim Roolf 

Director Maria Saldaña 

Director Carl Towns 

Director Tom Weisner 

 

Chair Wolff called the meeting to order. Captain John Jesernik, Illinois 

State Police, and John Benda, General Manager of Maintenance, gave a 

presentation on the Tollway‟s approach to managing traffic and 

improving safety. 

 

Mr. Benda gave an overview of Congestion Relief Program (“CRP”) 

trends, particularly the reduction in crash occurrences. Captain Jesernik 

expanded on the safety support structure utilized by the Tollway and 

Illinois State Police. Mr. Benda stressed that there is cross-disciplinary 

representation on the Traffic Operations Safety Committee. Captain 

Jesernik then detailed the efficient deployment of State Police resources 

thanks to the effective usage of data and reporting. Mr. Benda ended the 

presentation with a statement that the net effect of these integrated 

efforts has been an overall 9 percent reduction in crashes. 
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Director Saldaña asked how many fatalities had occurred on the Tollway 

to date. Captain Jesernik answered that 2010 has seen 12 crashes with 15 

deaths. Director Morris asked how this number compares to 2009. 

Captain Jesernik answered that 2009 was a record year with 9 crashes 

and 9 deaths, but that 15 fatalities is still a low number compared to the 

Tollway‟s history in this area. Mr. Benda credited maintenance staff and 

the Tollway‟s strong relationship with the District Police as contributing 

to this success. 

 

Director Morris commented that there have been some requests for 

increasing the speed limit on the Tollway from Lake Cook Road to the 

Wisconsin state line. He noted that Captain Jesernik informed him that 

staff was looking into such a limit increase. Mr. Benda agreed and noted 

that post-CRP the speed limit of I-355 was analyzed and the next 

corridor slated to be examined is I-94, north of Lake Cook Road to the 

Wisconsin state line. He added that the system must be in operation for a 

year without the influence of construction in order to perform the speed 

limit analysis. 

 

Executive Director Lafleur introduced Rocco Zucchero, Deputy Chief of 

Engineering for Planning, to give a presentation on the Illiana 

Expressway. 

 

Mr. Zucchero gave an overview of the conception and history of the 

Illiana. He then gave an outline of the existing conditions around the 

proposed study area of the Illiana: the limited East-West crossings 

between Illinois and Indiana, increasing truck traffic in the Chicago 

region, and existing and planned intermodal facilities. Mr. Zucchero 

described key features in the area, including the Elwood Intermodal and 

Distribution Facilities, the Midewin National Tallgrass Prairie, and the 

Lincoln National Cemetery. He detailed IDOT‟s 3-tier approach for the 

Illiana Expressway over the next several years. Finally, Mr. Zucchero 

noted that there have been nearly 30 resolutions of support for this 

project. The Tollway Board will need to get a sense of what the Tollway 

role should be in this project and determine whether or not to seek a 
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General Assembly resolution for the project. 

 

Executive Director Lafleur added that staff is creating summaries 

for each of the potential future projects and will seek feedback on 

these at a future Board meeting.. 
 

Director Roolf asked if the list of projects included in the presentation 

were all on the Resolution passed in December 2007. Mr. Zucchero 

answered that they were. 

 

Chair Wolff asked for both staff and public introductions prior to public 

comment. 

 

Executive Director Lafleur recognized Bud Fleming, Deputy Executive 

Director (South Suburban Mayors and Managers) for sitting in for Ed 

Paesel at Strategic Advisory Committee meetings this summer. 

 

The following members of the public then gave brief comments: 

 

Mayor Michael Einhorn – Village of Crete 

 

John Grueling – Will County Center for Economic Development 

 

Chair Wolff noted that the Board will be looking at the schedule and 

sequencing for all potential upcoming projects, including the Illiana. 

 

Director Morris asked if it was safe to assume that no one speaking out 

in opposition of the Illiana meant that the representatives from Will 

County were supportive of the project. 

 

Director Roolf added that he feels it is important to note preservation 

and restoration activities as they relate to our highways, and that these 

issues should be noted with regard to this project. He also noted that he 

is part of the Board of the Will County Center for Economic 

Development. 
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Stacy Meyers-Glen, Openlands, spoke and added that many of the public 

in attendance were gathering information as to the impacts of the Illiana 

as well as alternatives, and that not speaking today does not necessarily 

presume support for the Illiana project. Chair Wolff responded that the 

Board would appreciate any information these organizations would be 

willing to give with respect to the project in the future. 

 

Director Morris moved for approval of the Minutes of the Regular Board 

Meeting and Executive Session held on October 21, 2010; seconded by 

Director Towns. The motion was approved unanimously. 

 

Chair Report: Chair Wolff called for a motion approving the 2011 

Holiday schedule and 2011 Board Meeting schedule. Director Morris 

asked staff to check on local school Spring Break vacation dates in 

relation to potential 2011 Board meeting dates. Chair Wolff called for 

a tentative approval pending the polling of Directors with respect to 

meeting dates. Director Morris moved for approval of the 2011 Board 

Meeting and Holiday schedules; seconded by Director Towns. The 

motion was approved unanimously. 

 

Chair Wolff called for a motion modifying the 2010 Holiday Schedule to 

allow New Years Eve as a holiday. Director Saldaña moved for approval 

of the 2010 New Years Eve holiday; seconded by Director Towns. The 

motion was approved unanimously. 

 

Chair Wolff thanked the Directors who had scheduled time with Tranece 

Artis to discuss how to better structure the Board‟s time. Chair Wolff 

drew attention to the bolded selections of the minutes, with bold 

denoting „action items‟ that would be followed up on. 

 

Executive Director Report: Executive Director Lafleur introduced Karl 

Fry from Wilbur Smith Associates (“WSA”) to give a presentation on 

WSA‟s revenue forecasts and how WSA arrives at its forecast numbers. 

She noted that this presentation represents the first time the Tollway‟s 
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traffic engineers have made a revenue forecast presentation to the Board. 

 

Mr. Fry detailed the WSA traffic and revenue forecasting methodology: 

WSA develops base year traffic and revenue forecasts using the Chicago 

Metropolitan Agency for Planning (“CMAP”) trip generation tables, 

loading this data into WSA‟s travel-demand model. WSA enhances the 

model to more accurately reflect its Tollway-related needs, including toll 

rates, capacity constraints, and planned future construction. This 

information is used to calculate traffic volumes and predict toll revenue.  

 

Mr. Fry noted that unemployment also has a large impact on the number 

of commuters driving on the Tollway system. Therefore, WSA uses 

national unemployment rate forecast trends when projecting ridership 

and revenue. Chair Wolff noted that she had recently heard that there are 

a number of unemployed workers who are too discouraged to look for 

work, and are not being counted in unemployment statistics, which 

would also influence the number of people driving. Mr. Fry responded 

that WSA is aware of this issue but is not aware of any group that has 

been able to define this exact number. Instead, a better picture of this 

phenomenon can be gained by looking at overall traffic volumes. 

Commercial traffic has been increasing over the last several months but 

passenger car traffic volume is lagging, much as employment in the 

Chicago region has lagged. Mr. Fry then gave an overview of the 

Tollway revenue outlook to 2016, noting the difference between the 

most recent official estimates and WSA‟s interim estimates based on 

more recent economic data, with reductions due to the effects of the 

recession. 

 

Director Morris asked why the revenue estimate would climb each year, 

and where these potential drivers would be coming from. Mr. Fry 

answered that based on historical data, post-recession toll revenue 

growth has consistently increased three to four percent, and that 

employment levels and commercial activity will continue increasing. 

Director Banks asked if Wilbur Smith took into account how businesses 

operate in terms of increasing levels of telecommuting, internet 
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shopping, etc. Mr. Fry responded that this trend has been rising over the 

last ten years, but that the biggest challenge in forecasting is that over 

the last five years much of the Tollway system has been under 

construction, thereby limiting quality baseline data. Mr. Fry noted that 

the number of people working out of their homes is reflected in the 

CMAP data as well as the Wilbur Smith projections. Director Saldaña 

asked if changing gas prices were reflected in these projections. Mr. Fry 

answered that based on reports from the Department of Energy and 

others, the consensus is that gas prices will continue to fall, and that is 

reflected in the projections.  

 

Executive Director Lafleur in response to the Directors‟ questions noted 

the concerns being raised are the reason that the Tollway has taken a 

conservative approach to budgeting for 2011. She introduced Mike 

Colsch, Chief of Finance, to present the multi-year financial outlook. 

 

Mr. Colsch statedthat the five-year outlook was predicated on 

information received from Wilbur Smith with respect to traffic and 

revenue forecasts, information from the PMO and Department of 

Engineering with respect to capital costs and the Tollway‟s assessment 

of operating cost needs. He stressed that this presentation was an 

unofficial draft. Mr. Colsch noted that based on modified revenue 

forecasts, CRP spending has been reduced $300 million going forward; 

non-roadway capital investments are impacted; and operating budgets 

will be tight. Mr. Colsch then gave a brief overview of the total revenue 

vs. net revenue and the schedule of debt service costs. 

 

Director Morris asked Paul Kovacs, Chief Engineer, if it was responsible 

to spend $138 million in capital in 2014 to keep the system in a state of 

good repair. Mr. Kovacs answered that the CRP was created to take care 

of the roadway system throughout its life, and those are the necessary 

repairs that have been planned for. Director Morris asked if the $138 

million was then the low end of what was necessary to stay on track. Mr. 

Kovacs answered that this level of expenditure was necessary in order 

for the Tollway to stay on track for what the CRP was designed to do. 
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Mr. Fry explained that there is a $70 million benchmark which acts as 

kind of a „rainy day fund‟ for construction and maintaining the roadway. 

Chair Wolff stated it is important to note that when deciding which 

future projects to pursue and calculating how to finance them, the 

reserve must be preserved. Executive Director Lafleur noted that staff 

has already made adjustments with regard to the planned capital 

expenditures to shift costs around as appropriate, but there is not much 

room left to shift repairs. Mr. Kovacs added that the Tollway‟s general 

consultant has recommended that $70 million is the most comfortable 

reserve number, should an unforeseen situation occur. Executive 

Director Lafleur noted that despite reducing the CRP by eliminating 

design dollars for I-90, this does not mean that I-90 is not a priority. Mr. 

Kovacs concurred that faced with lower revenue projections, this was 

the most logical place for the Tollway to reduce the CRP. 

 

Mr. Colsch relayed to the Board that the total additional needs for the 

current system in the 2017 - 2026 time frame total $5 billion. 

 

Chair Wolff noted that the Board received the memo detailing the WSA 

projections vs. actual revenue over the last five years, and that projected 

vs. actual revenues had been within five percent of each other every 

year. 

 

Executive Director Lafleur thanked Mr. Colsch for his presentation. She 

told the Directors they should have a copy of the 6-month look-ahead for 

upcoming contracts and reminded them that staff is continuing to try to 

build a better, more comprehensive system to universally track all 

contracts. 

 

Executive Director Lafleur congratulated Jim Wagner, Inspector 

General, on his confirmation by the State Senate. She then gave an 

update on the Indiana violations, and noted that 116,000 violators were 

originally identified, 104,000 license plates were identified, 76,000 

notices were sent out, and $4.1 million of revenue has been collected. 

Executive Director Lafleur added that in late October after conversations 
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with the Customer Service Working Group and Board of Directors, staff 

began making phone calls to the individuals set to receive the largest 

bills. 93 phone calls have been made to date. She thanked Stan 

Ryniewski, Chief of Business Systems, and his team for working on 

reaching out to these customers. Several hundred more calls are in line 

to be made.  

 

Executive Director Lafleur then gave an update on the Elgin O‟Hare 

West Bypass Advisory Council that Governor Quinn established in 

October. Executive Director Lafleur and Illinois Department of 

Transportation Secretary Gary Hannig are co-chairs of this council, 

focusing on finding innovative financing alternatives, as this project 

carries a potential $3.6 billion price tag. Within this council, there are 

committees focused on finance, sustainability and green initiatives, 

diversity opportunities, and the economic impact. Executive Director 

Lafleur promised to update the Board as to when these committee 

meetings take place in case Directors are interested in attending. 
 

Executive Director Lafleur then updated the Board on the public budget 

hearings. She thanked Chair Wolff and Directors Roolf, Towns, and 

Pradel for attending budget events. She noted that despite strong efforts 

by staff in getting the word out, public attendance at these events was 

low. She told the Directors that they would receive a summary of the 

public comments. 
 

Chair Wolff asked if the Working Groups had any reports ready. 

Director Morris responded that the Customer Service Working Group 

had completed its work and will have a final draft for distribution at 

the December Board meeting. Director Weisner noted that the Oases 

Working Group is currently working on its report. 

 

Chair Wolff called for public comment. No members of the public were 

present for public comment. 

 

Chair Wolff began the consent agenda by calling for a motion adopting 
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the following resolution: 

 

Approval of amendment to existing tower co-location agreement with 

AT&T at Western Springs tower. 

 

Director Banks moved for adoption. Seconded by Director Weisner. The 

motion was approved unanimously. 

 

Chair Wolff called for a motion adopting the following resolutions: 

 

Renewal of the Merchant Card Services Agreements with Fifth Third, 

American Express, and Discover for a one year period of January 1, 

2011 through December 31, 2011. 

 

Award of the Liquidity Agreements for the Series 2007A and 2008A 

Bonds. 

 

Renewal of the Financial Advisory Services Agreements for a one-year 

period effective January 1, 2011 through December 31, 2011. 

 

Director Weisner moved for adoption. Seconded by Director Pradel. The 

motion was approved unanimously. 

 

Chair Wolff called for a motion adopting the following resolutions: 

 

Award of Contract No. 10-0126 to Monroe Truck Equipment, 

Incorporated, Flink Company, and Midwest Systems Truck Equipment 

for Monroe, Flink and Swenson Spreader Parts, in an amount not to 

exceed $119,500 (CMS Master Contract). 

 

Award of Contract No. 10-0158 to All Products Automotive, 

Incorporated and B. E. Atlas Company for Automotive Chemicals, in an 

amount not to exceed $55,000 (CMS Master Contract). 

 

Renewal to Contract No. 08-0024 to Alko Automotive for Automotive 
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Belts and Hoses,  increasing the contract upper limit by $13,000, from 

$25,700 to $38,700 (CMS Master Contract). 

 

Award of Contract No. 10-0150 to Tepper Electric Supply for 

Luminaires and Components, in an amount not to exceed $79,045 (CMS 

Contract for the Tollway). 

 

Award of Contract No. 10-0154 to Chicago United Industries, Ltd. For 

Air Compressors, in an amount not to exceed $74,728.06 (Tollway IFB). 

 

Award of Contract No. 10-0151 to Public Financial Management, 

Incorporated for Transition Management and Performance Audit, in an 

amount not to exceed $175,000 (Tollway RFP). 

 

Director Morris moved for adoption on items 1, 3, 4, 5, and 6. Seconded 

by Director Pradel. The motion was approved unanimously. 

 

Director Morris moved for adoption on item 2. Seconded by Director 

Pradel. Director Roolf recused himself from voting on this item. The 

motion was approved. 

 

Chair Wolff called for a motion adopting the following resolutions: 

 

Renewal of Contract No. 06-0164 TransCore LP Consolidated Customer 

Service Center in the amount of $11,500,000. 

 

Award of Contract to Bridgeway Training Services NFP for Image 

Review Services in the amount of $9,700,000. (State Use Program) 

 

Director Weisner moved for adoption. Seconded by Director Pradel. The 

motion was approved unanimously. 

 

Chair Wolff called for a motion adopting the following resolutions: 

 

Proposal from McDonough Associates, Inc. on Contract I- 05-5411 for 
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Supplemental Construction Management Services for Mainline 

Roadway Widening & Reconstruction on the Tri-State Tollway (I-94) 

Milepost 64.4 (Buckley Road) to Milepost 69.8 (Grand Avenue) in the 

amount of $224,000, increasing the contract upper limit from $9,460,000 

to $9,684,000. 

 

Proposal from Teng & Associates, Inc. on Contract I-05- 5451 for 

Supplement Design Services for Reconstruction and Lane Addition on 

the Reagan Memorial Tollway (I-88) from Milepost 117.7 (Aurora Plaza 

61) to Milepost 115.5 (Orchard Road) in the amount of $126,873.60, 

increasing the contract upper limit from $8,910,000 to $9,036,873.60. 

 

Proposal from HNTB Corporation on Contract RR-09-5602 for the 

Continuation of Services for Program Management and 

Technical/Administrative Services Systemwide in the amount of 

$6,242,369, increasing the contract upper limit from $6,242,369 to 

$12,665,369. 

 

Proposal from Applied Research Associates, Inc. on Contract RR-09-

9071 for the Contract Renewal of Pavement and Roadway Management 

Services and Quality Assurance Testing Systemwide in the amount of 

$1,234,000, increasing the contract upper limit from $1,164,000 to 

$2,398,000. 

 

Director Weisner moved for adoption. Seconded by Director Pradel. The 

motion was approved unanimously. 

 

Chair Wolff called for a motion adopting the following resolution: 

 

Partial Release of Retainage on Contract I-08-5696 to Plote 

Construction, Inc. for the Eola Road Interchange on the Reagan 

Memorial Tollway (I-88) from Milepost 120.5 to Milepost 122.0 (Eola 

Road) by $381,486.75, from $431,486.75 to $50,000. 

 

Director Saldaña moved for adoption. Seconded by Director Weisner. 
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Director Roolf recused himself from voting on this item. The motion 

was approved. 

 

Chair Wolff called for a motion adopting the following resolutions: 

 

Full Release of Retainage on Contract I-07-5476 to R.W. Dunteman 

Co./James D. Fiala Paving Company/Herlihy Mid-Continent Company 

(Tri-Venture) for Widening and Overlay on the Veterans Memorial 

Tollway (I-355) from Milepost 15.9 (75th Street) to Milepost 19.4 

(Ogden Avenue) in the amount of $400,000. 

 

Permit EW 10-23 to AT&T for permission to install, maintain, and 

operate fiber optic facilities. The fiber optic cable will be directionally 

bored along the Reagan Memorial Tollway (I-88) at Milepost 127.5 on 

the Naperville Road entrance ramp to Maintenance Building #8. Fee is 

$1,000. 

 

Director Pradel moved for adoption. Seconded by Director Weisner. The 

motion was approved unanimously. 

 

Chair Wolff called for a motion adopting the following resolutions: 

 

A First Intergovernmental Addendum Agreement with the University of 

Illinois increasing contract upper limit by $150,000, to $400,000. 

 

Workers Compensation Settlement Agreement – James Herne Cost to 

Tollway is $143,864.04. 

 

Utility/Crossing Permit Approval Policy. 

 

Retention of outside litigation counsel. 

 

Director Weisner moved for adoption. Seconded by Director Pradel. The 

motion was approved unanimously. 
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Under unfinished business, Director Morris noted that after receiving 

the Strategic Advisory Group final report as well as CMAPôs 

GOTO2040 Plan, there are six to seven items he would like for staff 

to look into so that action can be taken on some of the 

recommendations by March 2011. He said he would make this list 

available to the Executive Director. Director Morris then asked about a 

news story reporting that Kapsch TrafficCom bought Mark IV, and 

what, if anything, this means for the Tollway. Executive Director 

Lafleur answered that the Tollway is part of the national coalition, The 

E-ZPass Interagency Group, and continually receives customer feedback 

about interoperability. She acknowledged that Mark IV is the Tollway‟s 

current transponder provider, but with the work that the Tollway has 

done there should not be any issues. She noted that there is competition 

in this area, and that several members of the IAG want to see to what 

extent there can be more open and greater interoperability. 

 

Tom Bamonte, General Counsel, requested that the Board enter into 

Executive Session pursuant to Sections 2(c)(1), 2(c)(2), and 2(c)(11) of 

the Open Meetings Act. 

 

Director Banks moved to enter into Executive Session; seconded by 

Director Saldaña. The motion was approved unanimously. 

 

(Whereupon the Board entered into Executive Session) 

 

The Board came out of Executive Session at approximately 2:54 p.m. 

Director Weisner moved to adjourn; seconded by Director Banks. The 

motion was approved unanimously. 
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